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ITEM NO. 31: TRANSFER OF DEVELOPMENT RIGHTS (CC 10-253)
CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). .. Good afternoon. Will the Planning Committee of November 15, 2012
please come to order, and it is about 1:34. And I have with us today is the Committee
Vice-Chair Gladys Baisa.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. Councilmember Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair Couch.
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. And Council Vice-Chair Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. Excused at the moment are Council Chair Danny Mateo,
Councilmember Victorino, and Councilmember White will be here shortly. Okay. We also have
with us from the Administration, we have Michele McLean, Deputy Director of Planning. Good
afternoon.
MS. MCLEAN: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: And Joe Alueta, Administrative Planning Officer. Good afternoon.
MR. ALUETA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: And John Summers. John, you're not a stranger to this Committee or the other
Committees.
MR. SUMMERS: . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. And our Corporation Counsel, we have.. .who is that, James
Giroux?
MR. GIROUX: Yep.
CHAIR COUCH: Wow! We're privileged. And Committee Staff, we have Legislative Analyst Kim
Willenb rink. Good afternoon.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: We had Legislative Analyst Michele Yoshimura. She'll be back I think. And of
course, Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. Alright, Members, today we're going to talk about
transfer of development rights. I don't see anybody here for testimony. Do we have any
testimony? Okay, without objection, we'll close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Great. We just have a concerned audience member. Good. Alright,
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Members, the Committee's in receipt of County Communication No. 10-253, which you have in
your binders, from former Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson, transmitting Resolution 03-189,
and adopted on December 15, 2003, referring to the planning commissions a proposed bill
entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Title 19, Maui County Code, to add a New Chapter
Pertaining to the Transfer of Development Rights. The purpose of the proposed bill is to enact
an enabling ordinance to allow the County to facilitate the transfer of development rights,
consistent with Chapter 46, Hawaii Revised Statutes. The resolution was heard by the Lanai
Planning Commission on February 18, 2004, the Maui Planning Commission on February 24,
2004, and the Molokai Planning Commission on February 25, 2004. It is unclear why the
Commissions did not respond with the recommendations in time; however, at this point
according to Section 8-8.6 of the Charter, the Council may now act on the bill proposed before
us today. We did get some responses finally and I believe we're handing them out or have
handed them out. Okay. As you know, we talked about this at the, in the General Plan
Committee. I know Vice-Chair Pontanilla was discussing that I think on the Pulehunui side and
also the Pali to Puamana side, and I wanted to get this out, it's been an item. Let's take a look at
it today. Here from the Department.. .it's not a simple matter, it's something very complex, and
so I want to hear from the Department and see what they have to say about it. And then get some
direction from this Committee as to how the Department should go forth, forward in this and
how it's going to meld with possibly the General Plan, et cetera. So first off I think we'd like to
hear from Ms. McLean.
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair. I think your introduction really covered where the Department is on
this. It is a very important bill, and the framework of the bill as drafted looks to be appropriate.
Because the bill was drafted several years ago, the current Administration hasn't had a chance to
review it thoroughly with staff. Since the agenda was posted we did have a chance to review it
and bounce some questions and ideas around internally with our staff, and there are a few
substantive issues that maybe we can bring up with the Committee today and just get some
feedback and some ideas. But we would appreciate having the opportunity to take it back to
discuss with the Director and staff absolutely, John and Joe and some others, and then come back
to the Committee with some current recommendations and further proposals.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: So however you'd like to proceed, I think there are, I don't know, two or three areas
where we'd bring up some substantive issues where your direction. . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR COUCH: What I'd like you to do if at all possible and if Mr. Summers or Mr. Alueta can chime
in as well is give the Committee a little bit of history as to what transfer of development rights
are. I mean we have an idea, but again for the public and for the Committee, the more nitty
gritty as to what we're talking about and what are some of the complex issues that you may have
with it.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Essentially what a TDR program allows a governing body to do is
transfer the development rights of a certain piece of property in an area that's identified to be of
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important preservation value, to a different property where the decision-making body, the
governing body has deemed that the receipt of that development is appropriate. So it's a revenue
neutral tool, it's a conservation tool that simply allows you to transfer, move development rights.
The protection is ordained through a conservation easement, so once the property or
development rights are transferred, the landowner retains title of the property but does typically
need to record a deed restriction against the property. The programs can be set up to be quite
simple or very complicated. Probably in the Maui context it may be most appropriate to stick to
the simple side. In looking at other jurisdictions that have had these programs, the more
complicated it gets, the more administrative wait, the less it's used.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: Just to give you a quick example maybe to help you out -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. ALUETA: --visually wise. Say the underlying...an owner owns two parcels, they both have an
underlining zoning of R-3 which essentially gives them the developmental potential of four
developable lots on each of those R-3 lots if they have, both of them are one acre in size. One of
those one acre lots happens in the wetland, we want to conserve that wetland. Or is in a view
corridor or something that the County or the State deems as being necessary to preserve but
doesn't necessary have, want to go through condemnation. They can offer the person the
opportunity to transfer those four developable lots to the existing R-3 lot and essentially double
the developmental potential. Rather than going through a cumbersome process of say
downzoning or condemning one parcel and then or potentially up-zoning through a zoning
process. As long as you establish that lot as a receiving of those developable parcels. You
currently have it, interestingly enough, with the new ag law that went through on the State for
where people can...where actually A&B and all of those areas have been able to designate
certain as their Prime Ag Lands. The State law gives them the ability to designate other areas of
their land as Rural, up to 15 percent through the process. That's sort of a form in both of those
cases where A&B came in with their options. They forego that right for up-zoning of other
lands, so they just wanted to get the Prime Land. But that's a similar situation. That's an
example of transfer of developmental rights where you're granting some of the basically
up-zoned or up developed, an existing parcel. You normally would set up as John indicated
sending and receiving zones. Normally in the cases that we've seen such as in Pennsylvania
where they're trying to preserve farmland, they're getting a protective easement over the
farmland where they say 100 acres, they have the right to chop it up and do...theoretical right to
chop it up into 50 lots, 50 2-acre lots. They designate that as a sending zone so that farmer can
say okay, I'm only going to develop five lots. I'm going to sell... and their complex way, they
sell that 45 developable lots or those rights to another developer in a receiving zone. Okay. And
then that person say in a receiving zone, can purchase that, those rights on an open market and
then use that to build a higher density project in one of those receiving zones.
CHAIR COUCH: Keep going, guys, as long as you have stuff to. . . (inaudible). . .
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MR. SUMMERS: There are three areas where people can, you can get hung up with this. And the first
component piece would be the Section 19.57.030, and generally this ordinance is nice because
it's very easy to understand, it's fairly simple in the way it's structured. But the maximum bonus
density provision in 030, this can actually be fairly complicated so a fair amount of thought
needs to go into how much additional density is desired for an area that you've designated as a
receiving area. So that would be one area to really hone in on. A second area that's actually
extremely important is 19.57.070 where we start to talk about the amount of credits. Make sure
I've got the right section here. Actually that's 050. So the question is how many development
credits do you provide for a given parcel of property, in any ordinance it currently essentially
states for residential purposes, if you have one development right in a sending area then you
would send that one development right to a receiving area. So it's a one-to-one credit. But
actually property values vary, so if we have say a piece of shoreline property that's worth a lot of
money, the credit may need to be different for the receiving area site. So there's a fair amount of
thought that needs to go into how that credit system would work, and it, there needs to be a good
rational basis for how that ratio is figured out. Of course the third step is just identifying the
sending and receiving areas, and I think we've got a much better foundation for that with work
we've been doing in the General Plan Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Giroux, do you have anything to add to this or...I know you're an expert
on this apparently. Well before you do, I want to recognize that Mr. White is here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. Go ahead, Jim.
MR. GIROUX: I don't have too much to add. It's just that, you know, this is the framework that we
would like to see, you know, the County start moving in, because, you know, we're looking at
the General Plan and looking at those documents and, you know, you're always hearing
Corporation Counsel hey, hold on, wait a second, you need another tool. Here's a prime
example of how the General Plan should be driving further ordinances in the County, and that,
you know, this is how it should work. You know and even reading this ordinance you can see
that there still is going to need another ordinance that is going to solidify, you know, pretty much
put that sharp whack on the nail that will make all of that planning actually work. Because we
are going to have to stop planning and we are going to have to start doing, and we want to do it
in a proper, legal framework. So this is part of the process.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions? Madam Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair First of all, I want to say thank you for
bringing this up because this is really important and as has been stated, we talked about it when
we were working on the General Plan, so we really need to have this in place. I want somebody
to try and explain to me, I'm looking at the stuff we have before us and this was started in 2003
and we are now in 2012, almost '13. Why is it taking so long? I mean it seems like a very
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important issue. What's holding, what has held us back? Almost ten years.
MR. ALUETA: As far as I can tell, Ms. Baisa, the Department transferred its comments back in
July 25, 2006.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: So it's been a PC.. .according to my records it's PC-7 was the item. So I'm not sure
whether or not...I'm assuming
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well even if it's '07, that's a long time ago. So, you know, what is this? What
can we not figure it out so we can get this done? I want to know so we can deal with it.
MR. ALUETA: This is actually the first meeting we've been.. .we've had. I've had.. .we've had
internal meetings and office meetings with former Member Jo Anne Johnson who I think
initiated it many, many moons ago. And then like I said, it did go to the planning commissions
and the minutes were transmitted back. So it's.. .I'm not sure if this is.. .I'm assuming it's still
an active item, the PC-7, or did it...
CHAIR COUCH: No, it's now PC-31.
MR. ALUETA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Ms. Baisa, just so you know, this actually, the resolution went to Council and
passed, but then it appears that it was recommitted back into the Planning Committee.
VICE-CHAIR l3AISA: Well wherever it's sitting -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --obviously there is a major issue that we can't seem to deal with it. What is it?
Is it something that we can resolve and move on and get this done?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (Inaudible)...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: I think one of the major issues that was brought up during the planning commission
process was that identifying sending and receiving sites is very complicated and very difficult,
and the planning commissions generally felt that it was really important that we as a community
identify through the General Plan update where we want growth to occur and which areas we
want protected. So, you know, that would be extremely important and provide us with really
good foundation if we can do that. Once we've got on an island-wide basis, at least for the
island of Maui, those areas identified, we've really got a head start in terms of sending and
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receiving areas.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So it would be important then for us to wrap up the General Plan so we have
that. It's a major piece of making this work. Good. Well, we may be there. You know it's just
frustrating because some of these things go on year after year after year after year, so I'm excited
that, you know, maybe we can move this on and get it done 'cause it sounds like it's going to be
really important.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. And this will help I think with some of our preservation questions, if we can
work on ...if we say we want to preserve this land and not having to pay a lot of money to buy it.
Maybe we can transfer development rights kind of thing that I think Mr. Pontanilla was very
emphatic on -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you -CHAIR COUCH: --during the General Plan.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Cochran. Oh, one second.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, are we done? I mean is this, Planning done with their --

CHAIR COUCH: I think -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --commentaries?
CHAIR COUCH: --Ms. Willenbrink has -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --some history on -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's fine.
CHAIR COUCH: --this bill.
MS. WILLENBRINK: In answer to your question, Ms. Baisa, I did do some homework last week, and I
guess they did meet on this one time in 2006 in August, and at that time Mr. Foley said that a
consultant had been hired...or a consultant had been hired and budgeted for. And they were
going to explore, and it wasn't clear if they were going to come back with a new ordinance or
what. But then after that, kind of just nothing else after that could I find. I don't know...I have
the minutes here, I don't know if it's necessary to. . . (inaudible). . .
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, no, I don't think it's necessary, I'm just trying to figure out if there was a
major rock in the road, what it was. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members...Ms. Cochran, you had question?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Question, comment, whatever. I feel like this is...on my end of the
world anyway, West Maui, a day late and a dollar short in a sense. Because the one big
landowner in West Maui has mostly zoning entitlements, everything has been given already. To
have sending and receiving areas at this point seems a little mute for me, moot. And but am I
hearing this correctly that the sending is one thing and then the receiving site can be a totally
different landowner?
MS. MCLEAN: It can be, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So...
MS. MCLEAN: It doesn't have to be, it can be the same landowner or it can be different landowners.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So either/or. Okay. So I mean there's...
CHAIR COUCH: So essentially in your situation, essentially one company could sell those rights to
another company for enough money to cover their needs and preserve the areas that we're
looking at preserving. So it's a potential win-win so long as we don't get too dense in places.
Mr. White, do you have any comments? Or were you done, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. The question.. .I mean the bill I think is a necessary
thing for us to do to follow through with many of the things that we want to do through the
General Plan. My question is whether this.. .I mean since it's going to go to the planning
commissions, do we really need to change much or do you see this bill can go to the planning
commissions, then we can deal with...
CHAIR COUCH: It's already gone to the planning commissions, it's back.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, I'm sorry. . . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. They didn't respond in time so we pulled it back at sometime and then they
responded. So there is response from each planning commission.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: There is response. . . (inaudible). . . I guess the question I would have
then is how do we determine which are the receiving sites and to what degree? Because
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basically when you're transferring development rights you're adding density to an already
existing level of density. So we're once again in the position of choosing winners and losers, but
I guess in this case at least the winners are going to have to buy the additional density. But what
is the process they will have to go through to get approval? Do you see this as an administrative
process, a process that comes back to Council? How does this transpire? Because if I'm living
next door to a place that is going to go out and buy additional density, I think I'd like to know
what the hearing process is.
MS. MCLEAN: The way that the bill is currently drafted, the Planning Director would prepare a map
that indicates the sending areas and the receiving areas, and establishes the maximum density,
the bonus maximum density for those receiving areas. And that proposed map would go through
the planning commission and get approved by the Council. So that is when the ultimate
developability of the receiving areas would be determined, by the adoption of that map. One of
the few issues that we did want to bring up today is that process. We would agree going through
Commission and Council is appropriate. The way the bill is drafted now there's one
comprehensive map that the Director prepares and goes through for Council approval. One thing
we would like to get some thoughts from the Committee today and also discuss among the,
within the Department is do we also want to have the opportunities for case-by-case changes to
come along? As mentioned earlier, the receiving areas, you know, we're all assuming those
receiving areas would be within the Growth Boundaries established by the Maui Island Plan, but
there's a lot to work with there. And when we're going so far as to specify what that density is,
you know, that's a whole lot of area to cover in one comprehensive map. And certainly it can be
done that way, and we're getting better and better with our technology and making sure we don't
leave anything out, but certainly there can be omissions. I'd be more concerned with leaving out
some of the sending areas, those areas that we want to protect if we do it in this comprehensive
manner and don't have an opportunity for case-by-case situations as they may come along.
There might be an area that today we don't realize we'd like to protect, but down the road, oh,
you know, we don't want development to occur on the site but it wasn't included in that initial
map, so that is one thing we want to be able to discuss some more. And also get the
Committee's thoughts on do you want this one comprehensive map or should we allow for some
sort of case-by-case process to also occur?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We were just handed this copy. It looks like it's just minutes from the
various planning commission meetings. So have, was there any effort put into updating the bill
that was sent to them through this process or is it give it back to the Council, they can handle
anything?
MS. MCLEAN: We haven't had a chance to review those minutes from, when was it, 2003-2004 when
the commissions reviewed the bill and what those comments were, you know, whether we would
agree with those comments today. We haven't had a chance to look at it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So I guess the question, Chair, is are we working off of this
piece of legislation or are you going to come back later with a blending of their
recommendations and...
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CHAIR COUCH: Right. We started at the beginning of the meeting and said that we want to hear what
Planning has to say and maybe our concerns and some direction to give to the Planning
Department to come up with something that works with what the planning commissions said,
you know, the existing bill and any of our concerns to add to it and their concerns. And just hash
it out and come back to us with something that we can really use and act on. I don't intend on
acting on this today so.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you for that clarification.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. 'Cause I'd like to get feedback from everybody here and direction to give
them in which way to proceed. So Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I agree that we should give Planning
Department, you know, some time to look at it, and through this meeting, you know, come to a, I
guess, we all have consensus that it's going to go back and they're going to relook at it. My
question...and the reason why, you know, I talked about TDR during the Island Plan process is
that of Pulehunui. And my question to the Department, we know that Protect District No. 10
which is part of Department of Hawaiian Home Lands in the current community plan area and
the 240-something acres across the street. So now my question to the Planning Department and
maybe Corporation Counsel, how do we handle government entities—State of Hawaii—that owns
land? See the idea when we talk about the Island Plan was to have either DLNR and DHHL to
work with A&B in trying to create a transfer of development rights, but does DHHL and DLNR
have some exemptions or privileges that they can develop their land?
MS. MCLEAN: My understanding, DLNR through the Public Lands Development Corporation has a
fair amount of leeway not to comply with County land use designations. Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands certainly developing lands for homesteading purposes, they also do not
have to comply with County land use entitlements. For non-homesteading properties, it's not
clear to me that they have that same exemption. Looking at Pulehunui right now, whether or not
it's included in the Growth Boundaries, they still have Agricultural zoning and then the project
district on the community plan level. So with those sort of mismatches it's not clear what kind
of development rights we could say those parcels have. It's a very interesting question though
because we're talking about established development rights that you would think that would be
separate from who owns the land. But it's a very good point that, yeah, that could actually
change depending on who the landowner is.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. 'Cause I read the community plan and Project District
No. 10 especially, and what caught my eye is that way back when when they did the community
plan was that if sugar is not viable to HC&S anymore then it does convert to something else.
And when you talk about homesteading, we all know that Hawaiian Home Lands does a lot of
affordable housing for the Hawaiian community, so that part is the homesteading. So how do we
support the homesteading? You know what I mean? How can we support Hawaiian Home
Lands to create more homesteads?
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MS. MCLEAN: Yeah, for Department of Hawaiian Home Lands to create homesteading lots they do
not have to comply with County land use designations, so they can develop those anywhere that
they control the land.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Even for Light Industrial?
MS. MCLEAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine.
MS. MCLEAN: Any, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, and, Members, certainly in one of the handouts I gave you...and I want to
thank one of our frequent testifiers, Mr. Smith submitted this awhile back. No? Oh, okay. And
at the...on Page 3 of this American Farmland Trust, it has the benefits of TDR and drawbacks of
TDR, but it also has a bunch of tables of actual TDRs that went through for a number of years
and what happened. And some of it does say increase residential density on the receiving end,
but also increase commercial square footage and even in some cases increasing impervious
surface area. So there's all kinds of different issues that you can trade on as long as the Council
and the two...and the Planning Department and the two entities that are involved, two or three
entities that are involved will agree. So there's a lot of things, not just more building that can be
done with the transfer of development rights. Members, if you have any concerns or questions, I
know this is something that's being resurrected with the Planning Department, please submit
them to Staff and they'll get 'em to the Planning Department. I'm just wanting to give you guys
an opportunity now to kind of set any kind of direction that you might have, any kind of ideas to
look into for the Department. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I can't give anybody any direction or suggestions
until I read this. I'm sorry but I'm not that familiar with the subject.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And I'd like the time to read the minutes and read, you know, what's presented
to us, and after that I'll certainly be in a better position. But I also hear the Planning Department
say they need a little more time, so I'm constrained, I really can't ask for anything. 'Cause, yes,
it's hard to ask a question when you don't -CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --what to ask, and I don't want to just sit here flapping my jaws. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair And in regards to Ms. McLean's concern in
regards to case-by-case basis. 19.57.030, Establishment of the Sending and Receiving Districts,
the last sentence where it states Council and Director of Planning shall from time to time
consider revisions. Is that kind of what you're trying to get at in a sense to make changes to this
map once it's created?
MS. MCLEAN: Yeah, that probably would enable us to do case by case, but it's not as clear as it could
be to me that, that's what's expected or desired. To me, that seems like we would do occasional
comprehensive revisions rather than oh, we've been approached by a landowner or two
landowners who want to do this thing, it's not contained in this comprehensive map that we did,
we have this one proposal that we want to present. So that would probably give the leeway, but
it's not clear that, that's really the intent of it, so I just wanted to see if that's something that the
Council would like to allow.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair So this would be like say that example
you just said, two landowners come together and say we have this particular scenario we'd like
to do. So you would, you folks would make the sole decision on this? Is that what you're trying
to say? Or would it have to be run by us the Council, too, in conjunction with, kind of decision
making?
MS. MCLEAN: I would think it would still have to go to the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: I'm not asking for that to be allowed administratively -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: --but that this to me suggests a comprehensive process every time and doesn't allow for
those individual ones that we didn't catch at the time or there was some sort of error at the time.
You know we don't want to get hung up saying oh no, you know, you can't entertain that. So,
no, it would still go through the same process of going to commission and Council.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members? You know it's the Chair's thought that if we can do individual at a time
as opposed to we decide, okay, right now this is a big comprehensive. But that, you know, that's
something you guys can hash amongst yourselves, and I think once you guys come up with
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something, I think we're going to discuss it as well as far as do we do one big, happy, this is
where you can do it and not catch everything, or just...since either one pretty much is going to
have to come before us anyway, I think. Even if we have the comprehensive, is that right?
MS. MCLEAN: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: This still has to come before us, so it's...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR COUCH: Pardon?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We'll have control.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we still have some control on it, and we...and...so those are some of the
things. And, Members, you're right, we did get a couple of these things and I was misspoken.
Actually Kim, Ms. Willenbrink found this and transmitted it to us as well. But take a look at
these, the fact sheets and the minutes. I'd like to come back one more time before the end of the
term just to allow you to express your opinions and whatnot to the Department, and then give the
Department, you know, a couple months to go through it and maybe we can bring this up.
'Cause we still want to, we want to get it as close to the General Plan as possible. Mr. White and
then Mr. Alueta.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
you know, it's up to you but I would prefer
that at the next meeting the Planning Department come to us with, you know, a summary of what
their recommended changes would be.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So that at least we're dealing with something that it's coming from the
professionals rather than just us winging it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We can do that too. Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I guess for me since we'll be drafting some revisions to the bill
is that you kind of give us direction as to what you really want the purpose and intent of it to be.
I mean what...are you looking at it to be a preservation of purely ag? Are you looking at it just
as a simplified mechanism to lower density somewhere else and increase densities in receiving
areas? I think the initial thrust of the bill when Ms. Jo Anne Johnson was doing it was primarily
to protect agriculture and some coastal areas, and so that should be your decision also as to
whether or not that's still the main focus of what you want. Also, again, comments on
administration, administering this. I mean do you want it to be a complex situation every time
somebody wants to do it to come back to Council when you already have a process called a
Zoning Change and condemnation? Or do you want it to be once you've established the broad
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base of sending and receivings to be done purely administratively so that the developer has more
of a known function of getting the process done? I think that's pretty...I think that's going to be
key in one, what the purpose is and how we draft it but also how we function after you get
something adopted, and how meaningful it's going to be.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And thank you for those comments. And that's why I wanted to see if we can, you
know, you guys read up on what has happened elsewhere, and we have a little bit, and then if
you can come up with if you have ideas, how you want to direct them as far as...one of the big
things is, apparently, going to be do we have the big, comprehensive, okay, this is where we're
going to do it and it's all done administratively within those areas or do we have it individual
piece by piece? So somebody would have to come along...I would imagine, along with their
Change in Zoning or whatnot. Or would it be a separate, completely separate process? Say
Company A has this, you know, ten lots that they want to do and Company B says okay, we'll
buy those credits so, as long as we can get the extra ten on this lot. That would change the
zoning or change the characteristics of the underlying zoning. Would that potentially?
MS. MCLEAN: Transfer of development rights in a sense can be seen as transferring zoning
entitlements from one parcel to another without actually changing the zoning.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: So if you have two Residentially zoned pieces of property in the example Joe gave, one

you want to preserve because it contains wetlands, the other in exchange for the owner not
pursuing their development rights, increasing the developability on the developable lot by the
density of that first one. So you'd be, in a sense, changing the zoning from the one from R-3 and
let's say Open Space, and changing the zoning in a sense from the R-3 lot to an R-1 lot or an R-0
let's say.
CHAIR COUCH: But the question I have in that instance then is now you have these 20 lots but they're
zoned R-3, are they now nonconforming and are there issues if somebody wants to add on or
those kind of things? That's kind of the concern I have. Does that... since it doesn't conform
with the underlying zoning.
MS. MCLEAN: Right. That's what the bill would allow to happen, and the idea of nonconformity, I
mean that's a good one, that's something that we can also discuss internally to ensure that the
developability is conforming even though it may exceed the density allowed by the zoning.
Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: And...Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, that's where we get into the maximum bonus density provision, and that's
actually identified and there's an analysis of the constraints on infrastructure and natural
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resources and other things in these receiving areas. So through the identification of the receiving
area which is a legislative act, those types of issues are identified, and that allows for a more
streamlined process later on to make it user friendly and desirable for people to use the program.
CHAIR COUCH: Well in the instance of...since we're hashing this out a little bit now, in the instance
of say we do this comprehensive, here's all these receiving areas and may even not have the
sending areas yet, but at least we have some valid receiving areas. And we sort of have that
already with the General Plan. But if we do this comprehensively and you say it's going to be
administrative, you know, from a sending to a receiving to increase density, would there be a
chance that Mr. White brought up for a public hearing at that point? Or do we have that in here
where we need to do public hearing on the receiving side? Because as he says, you may want to
know when all of a sudden either the density around you is going to go up or somebody's going
to put in commercial or whatever other possibilities there are.
MS. MCLEAN: The way the bill is drafted now is that comprehensive look, establishing the sending
and receiving areas would be approved by Council. When the time comes to actually do it, the
bill calls for a Special Use Permit, so that would be a public hearing before the planning
commission.
CHAIR COUCH: A Special Use Permit, now we're getting -MS. MCLEAN: Yeah.
.

CHAIR COUCH: --caught up in other stuff.
MS. MCLEAN: That's in 19.57-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. MCLEAN: --.060(d), prior to receiving any development rights, the property owner of a receiving
district shall be required to obtain a Special Use Permit.
CHAIR COUCH: See, it's those kind of things that just make it a little bit more difficult. I mean now
we're adding yet another layer that they've got to do this Special Use Permit but they're trying to
be helpful, I guess. So look into.. .those are some of the things, can we make it less onerous on
whoever wants to work on, in this?
MS. MCLEAN: Yeah. 'Cause that's a process that would allow for intervention.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. So we would have to have some sort of way to have a public hearing, but just
to say you've got to have a Special Use Permit so we can have a public hearing. Maybe we can
throw in here some language about just have the public hearing and not have to go through the
whole Special Use Permit process. 'Cause we do want to encourage it where we can if we want
to say do some transfer of development rights for the Pali to Puamana, Lipoa Point possibly,
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Pulehunui. Plenty of places we can do that, so we want to be able to do that eventually, and
sooner rather than later I would think.
MS. MCLEAN: There were two other areas, if I could just -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: --bounce these ideas out there. One is in the sending areas the bill right now indicates
that a deed restriction would be recorded that prohibits future development, including all
residential, commercial, industrial or public institutional development. And again, just quickly
scanning through the bill, the idea popped into my mind that perhaps that goes a little bit too far
if in that sending area we wanted to allow agriculture, we wanted to allow recreational uses, we
wanted to allow open space. Again, it's you're preserving it from development from let's say
residential and commercial development.
CHAIR COUCH: From residential and commercial, yeah.
MS. MCLEAN: But the language right now seems to be pretty restrictive saying that nothing at all
would happen on those parcels.
CHAIR COUCH: You know and that's why I like the whole case-by-case basis, because sometimes
you'll want to say okay yeah, let's put a park here as opposed to nothing. And other times and a
lot of times it'll be nothing.
MS. MCLEAN:: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: You know just leave it as it is. But if you do a whole comprehensive thing, you don't
know what's going to happen, so that's kind of why I would lean towards the individual. But
again, that's the will of the body after they take a look at it and after you come up with some
recommendations.
MS. MCLEAN: And we'll talk about that internally as well.
CHAIR COUCH: And I noticed, Mr. Summers, you had a PowerPoint at one of these planning, Maui
Planning Commission meeting. Do you still have that PowerPoint around? Can you come up
with a...this was 2003 so that was probably Windows 95 that you did that PowerPoint on.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, we can come up with something.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Just to give us and the public an idea as where you are now and what your
recommendations would be. So while we didn't give you a whole lot of direction, we still can,
you know, through the Committee Chair, if you have other recommendations please send it to us
and we'll get it down to them. And if we can come up with something before the end of the year
which is kind of tough, I don't know how many more meetings we have, we will. If not, we'll
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bring it up shortly after the, in the new term, and unfortunately one of our Members will not be
there. But we'd love to still hear from you and testify.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: . . . (inaudible)... I got a question.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Alueta, you know, you mentioned about condemnation as a
process. So I would take it that condemnation would be either the State government or the
County government imposing that condemnation to preserve probably open space, preservation
of cultural sites?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah. I mean I'm just saying is that there's multiple tools that planners and the
Council and the government has to accomplish everything, and one is the current free market -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. ALUETA: --and current zoning and again, condemnation. We have an Open Space Fund that has
money, so and that's, I guess, a very simplistic, a simple way to do it. You know if somebody
wants to up-zone it, they come in for a zoning change, you have a public hearing. If the
community feels something should be downzoned, Council has that ability to downzone or to
condemn it for public purposes, and we have funds for that also. And it's very simple, that's the
great thing about money, it's universally transferable. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, but...
MR. ALUETA: Whereas now you're creating...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know where you're getting the money from, right?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The people of this County.
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, exactly. And then now you have another methodology which is trying to use
another form of currency to acquire the lands or preserve certain lands, and that's a...and again,
it's a great way to do it. Normally you want to keep your pool bigger. I mean the bigger your, I
guess, your receiving area, the easier it is to entice those where you're trying to preserve.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. ALUETA: So if you really narrow where your receiving area is, you kind of limit your market,
okay, and the valuation. Unless, again...and that's why in many of the examples that you saw,
there's an exchange between not only units, you know, single-family units or multi-family
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residential units, there's also talk of commercial. So one commercial.. .I mean one, you know,
housing unit equals so many commercial square foot bonuses. And so it's a great methodology,
it just gets complex, but like I say, don't try to.. .I mean I would hate to see a receiving area so
small like okay this is the only place you can do the receiving area. Because if you
have.. .especially when you have a lot of valuable areas that you're trying to take from on the
sending area, so.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good. Good luck.
CHAIR COUCH: And.. .yeah. Mr. Alueta, I think you brought up the question of well, is it just to
preserve ag land or is it, what is it for? And I think after hearing from the Members that I think
it's any kind of land that we want to preserve in some form or another, including for instance the
Pali to Puamana might have some passive parks in it and it might have some active parks in it,
that kind of thing. So it's not necessarily just ag land, it could be any kind of something that we
want to preserve, and it's mainly some sort of preservation which is what this is all about. So I
would rather leave it more open than say only ag land. Members, would you agree with that?
Yeah, I think that's the direction we'd like to head towards.
MS. MCLEAN: I have one more.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
MS. MCLEAN: And this will be my last question. In 19.57.060 when rights are transferred from a
sending district to a receiving district, you can increase the density in that receiving district but
those uses have to be permitted by the zoning of the receiving district. That's how the bill's
drafted now. The question I wanted to put out there is do we want to go beyond that? So let's
say something is zoned Residential, do we want to go so far as to say well you could do
multifamily? Or...that was my initial thought, now I'm thinking well would someone possibly
even want to go commercial, you know? If we're talking about protecting these areas and some
of those areas we want to protect could be very valuable, do we want to at least have the
flexibility for those incentives to do, you know, not just go from 10 lots to 15 lots on the other lot
but maybe go to multifamily or something else. 'Cause right now the bill says the uses have to
be permitted by the zoning.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. MCLEAN: So you're restricted in that way. So that was just a thought, you know, do we want to
consider going beyond that?
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I think I heard earlier that every one of these would have to come back to
Council.
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MS. MCLEAN: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: If it were the case-by-case, not the comprehensive.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: The comprehensive one would be approved by Council as well.
CHAIR COUCH: Just the one but not individual?
MS. MCLEAN: Well...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: In a situation like she's discussing, would that finally come to us? Because if it
would I feel one way, if it wouldn't I feel another.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. And that's my concern, too. I said.. .1 thought that, you know, if we're
going to hear it then leave it wide open, because we can have a public hearing and if the public
says yeah fine make it commercial. But that's on an individual basis. If we have the
comprehensive that says okay here's this big area where you can do your transfer of
development rights receiving area and it's just ministerial, then there will be some issues I think.
MS. MCLEAN: It would still have to go before the planning commission.
CHAIR COUCH: Well yeah, planning commission but not...
MS. MCLEAN: As the bill is drafted now.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. I can see where I think Council would want to retain some comments and
control over that, because that is land use. I mean you're changing land use and potentially
completely from single-family to multifamily or even commercial. So yeah, I think that'd be
something the Council would want to....
VICE-CHAIR I3AISA: So the impacted community would not be happy.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. MCLEAN: Well again it's.. .this talks about uses permitted by the zoning.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. MCLEAN: Unfortunately we have those mismatches so you could have something that's
Residentially zoned, Business on the community plan. . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR COUCH: And I'm okay and I think the Committee is okay with that, too, as long as we have
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the chance to hear it. And...because we would have to...I mean if it was...if they would have to
go through a Change in Zoning to do it, we'd still have to hear it. So if you bring it before us
and we say this is cool, then we can do whatever else we have to do if we have to change the
zoning at the same time kind of thing. You know what I mean? Does that make sense,
Members? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair I'd like the Department to do a little research to see
which of these, you know, which of these TDR programs works the best and how it works.
Because I guess my concern is if somebody wants to purchase development rights, they already
have existing zoning. That zoning allows them a specific density, doesn't it? So in each case
this person, whoever wants to buy development rights and is in one of the receiving areas,
they're essentially changing their zoning -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --because they're buying density.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So.. .okay.
MR. ALUETA: They're not buying zoning because they're buying.. .density and zoning is two
different...the zoning is the use, what they can do or not. So but the density is just they can do
more of that use.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I understand that, but...
MR. ALUETA: So say you had something like a hotel...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But don't you have a specific buildout established in each zoning area?
CHAIR COUCH: R-3 versus R-1.
MR. ALUETA: Yeah. In that it...
MS. MCLEAN: . . (inaudible). . . some density. . . (inaudible). . .
MR. ALUETA: Yeah, there's those in the sense of like the R-3 ...R-1, R-2, R-3 -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. ALUETA: --but it's still a residential type single-family use.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. But I guess what I'm saying is that we have R-1, R-2, or R-3, so
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if you're going from R-3 to R-1 by increasing density, I mean you can do that today without
buying anything, so.
MR. ALUETA: And that's why it has to be attractive enough -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I know.
MR. ALUETA: --to be usable, and say...and you don't want to handicap the tool. You're trying to
create a new tool but you're at the same time you don't want to handicap it to the point where it's
not usable.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. ALUETA: We have many tools such as R-0 lot line and R-0 overlay. I haven't seen an R-0
overlay come in, in probably 15 years, and so it's a way to get higher density in a residential
area, but no one's come through, through the process. So again, if you want to have it be
function, you can't layer it with so many reviews. And so that's why the big review has to be at
the General Plan where you...and the community plans as well as the designating of these maps
of where you have your sending and receiving zones. And once you establish those through a
comprehensive review and public hearing and adoption by Council, you know, it's got to be as
close to administrative as possible. I'm not...I mean I looked...just top of my head, having a
Special Use Permit is, would not be my choice right off the bat. It's not normally that way, but
it's.. .to make it effectively and attractive enough for a developer to want to go through the
process and create a marketplace in which TDRs will be marketable, will be bought and sold.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I don't disagree, but I think for us to feel comfortable, for lack of a
better term, letting you guys loose on us, you're going to have to come up with a pretty well
defined, well structured and clear program. That's why I'm not real crazy about seeing this
again until there's been some research done and some real thought put into this, because there's
some real challenges to however we go forward. Because we don't want to be in a position
where we're making it so hard and the process so long that it's not attractive to anybody -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --when they can come in and get a Change in Zoning anyway. So, you
know, if we're going to.. .1 think the goal is to use this tool to preserve places that we want to
preserve, but at the same time if we make it tough we're not going to end up with anything.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. And that's kind of what I would like us to point them in which direction, and
so far we're kind of mixed on it. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Sounds like Mr. Alueta's been around a while and
maybe he has the --
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It sounds like he has.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --answer to this one. I'm just curious because this is a Maui County
thing, what did Lanai and Molokai think about this?
MR. ALUETA: According to the minutes, Molokai basically it's fine for Maui but not for us and which
is surprisingly consistent over the last ten years on their...and then Lanai the need for the
targeted pilot, so they.. .I didn't quite get their final answer. But I think they...
CHAIR COUCH: Their answer was more of there's only one landowner so it's really hard to do that
here.
MR. ALUETA: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: And I've heard from Mr. Hokama saying he'd like to see Lanai removed from this
because there is only one landowner essentially. And so who are they going to transfer the
development rights with? So that was Lanai's and in the reading, too, is kind of similar to that.
MR. ALUETA: Yeah. The easiest...as John was saying, the easiest is when you have the same
landowner. Maui's been fortunate or unfortunate to have basically, you know, three to five large
landowners where when they've come in for a Change in Zoning or District Boundary
Amendment, you've been able to negotiate preservation of some other areas as if it was a giant
planned unit development essentially. But you need this tool and you need it to be flexible
enough so that you can have the exchange of these developmental rights from smaller
landowners to another smaller landowner, because you're gonna...the island has been chopped
up. The big landowners have sold off much of their land, and so you have much of these, a
variety of different landowners to deal with. And so that's why having this tool now is probably,
is going to be useful going forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further comments or help with direction on them? Okay. Any
last comments, Mr. Summers, Ms. McLean, Mr. Alueta? And, Corp. Counsel, this is something
obviously it's being done elsewhere so it's not unprecedented, and it may be unprecedented here,
but you guys are okay with the whole concept?
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, as long as, like I said, as long as we're working within the constructs of the law,
and that's what we're doing as far as making the first step towards this, is getting this part of the
policy, you know, kind of...in order to head in that direction we do take this step forward. And
then there is another step, there is another step on top of this, so.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, we encourage the use of law in trying to make your preservation goals
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achievable.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, Members, then without any objection, I want to defer this with some
instructions to the Department to take a look at it, really flesh it out. Let's see if we can get this
moving, especially in light of the General Plan that we're about ready to pass hopefully, and
maybe we can get things working next year to help out with preservation of areas that we want to
preserve and get some TDRs going if people are very interested. You heard some of.. .there
is.. .as well within your Department, too, there is some concern whether it should be
done...allowed to be an administrative function versus coming back to us. I know we would like
to have some sort of control over it, but there are issues, I mean there are issues that do come
before us, they're going to come whether they want to change zoning or they want to do this in
this manner. So, you know, I still think that the Council would like to retain some control on
these transactions, but if you can come up with kind of a half/half where you have some areas
where you say this is real simple, Residential here, whether it's multifamily or not, you know.
So I can see your dilemma and I can see that you have some work ahead of you, so please see if
you can work on that and we can get it sometime. And if we can get a PowerPoint just to go
with how it works and also what your suggestions are, would be nice. So let us know, let the
Committee know and we can then schedule it when you're ready. But as you can hear we are
interested in getting this going because of the General Plan and all the issues that are going to
come up with the community plan, so. All right, if anybody has any further comment? If not,
without any objections, I'd like to defer this matter.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: DAM and MPV)
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So that being said, with no other further comments, this meeting is adjourned.

. . . (gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 2:37 p.m.
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